Minutes of the Monthly Meeting of Youghal Town Council held on the 2nd of April 2007 at the Mall House, Youghal at 7.30 p.m.

Present:
Mayor Sammy Revins presided.

Cllrs. Linehan Foley, Savage, Casey, Burke, McLellan, Hennessy, Beecher and Murray.

Officials Present:
Mr. Liam Ryan, Town Clerk, Ms. Katherine Donoher, Clerical Officer, Mr. Ger Lupton, Town Foreman, Mr. Jack McCarthy, Executive Engineer and Mr. Declan Daly, Divisional Manager. 

Opening Prayers:
The members and officials recited the opening prayers.

Minutes of Monthly Meeting held on 12th March 2007:
The minutes of the monthly meeting held on 12th  March were adopted on the proposal of Cllr. Linehan Foley and seconded by Cllr. Beecher.

Cllr. Hennessy informed the meeting that she had raised the issue of problems being encountered by residents of Quarryvale estate with vehicles parking at the entrance to the estate and requested if it would be possible to put a pedestrian crossing there to facilitate Woodland Grove and Quarryvale Estate. This had been omitted from the minutes of the March meeting. 

Town Clerk’s Report on Matters arising from the Minutes of the Meeting held on 12th March 2007:
The Town Clerk gave a report to the Members based on the minutes of the meeting held on 12th March 2007.

 HOUSING & BUILDING:

Interviews for the post of the temporary Tenant Liaison Officer were held on the 28th March last and it is expected that a person will be appointed to the post over the next number of weeks. The Tenant Liaison Officer appointed will be expected to liaise on behalf of Youghal Town Council with the residents associations in local authority estates where they exist and will be charged with the responsibility for the setting up of new residents associations to link into the residents network where no such associations currently exist in existing estates. 

ROAD TRANSPORTATION & SAFETY:

I have informed the Engineering Staff of the various works approved by the members of Youghal Town Council at the last monthly meeting under the Non National Road Grant Allocation 2007. I have requested from them that they go to tender immediately on the resurfacing works so that all works are carried out over the summer period and completed prior to September 2007 so that all monies can be successfully claimed from the Department of the Environment, Heritage and Local Government before the end of the year as laid down statutorily. 

WATER & SEWERS: 

1. The reservoirs are at full capacity currently and the average daily demand has increased to 580,000 gallons per day. I have been informed since the revamping of the filter beds at Boola the aluminium levels have decreased considerably in the water being provided to the town and currently stand at 0.05 which is considerably below the EPA recommendation on same of between 0.06 and 0.2. 

2. All sewers and pump houses are currently operating to their capacity and I am aware of no problems currently with the drainage system. 

MISCELLANEOUS: 

1. As the members are aware Youghal Town is expanding at a considerable rate, regrettably during the same period the Council Staff has not expanded to cope with all the extra work associated with the development within the town. It is imperative as I am sure you will agree that an adequate workforce be available to maintain quality services throughout the town. Subsequently, I am requesting that in the 2008 budget that you make €60,000 available towards increasing staffing levels within Youghal Town Council so as to ensure that no diminished service will be available to the public in 2008. If you provide this money in the 2008 budget, I will then be in a position through Cork County Council to approach the Department of the Environment, Heritage & Local Government about increasing the numbers of staff currently employed by Youghal Town Council. If you decide not to make these funds available for 2008 then we will not be in a position to guarantee the same level of service throughout the expanding area in 2008. 

2. The Youghal Socio Economic Group in conjunction with East Cork Area Development have come together to create and part fund a post of Coordinator for the new enterprise centre currently envisaged, and out to tender, at St. Mary’s College, Youghal. This contract is for a initial 12 month period and the Coordinator will be responsible for the project initially and the marketing of the own door office space together with the hot desks and virtual office, facilities of the centre. The Coordinator is due to commence work on Monday 16th April next. 

The official opening of the Swimming Pool/Leisure Centre will be held at 12 noon on Friday 13th April next. The centre will be opened by Michael Aherne T.D. Minister for Trade & Commerce and Cllr. Sammy Revins, Mayor of Youghal. Light refreshments will be served in the Mall Arts Centre after the official opening by the Minister. Invitations  for same issued today.

Votes of Congratulations:
1. Cllr. Linehan Foley proposed a vote of congratulations to Sarah Ryan on her recent  achievements with Youghal Athletic Club. Sarah Ryan is one of the rising stars of the Athletic Club and Cllr. Linehan Foley requested that a letter is sent to Sarah wishing her the best in her future achievements. This vote of congratulations was seconded by Cllr. Casey who requested that James and Ray Flanagan are included with this proposal. 

2. Cllr. Beecher requested that a vote of congratulations is sent to the organisers of the Wild Geese Run which is held annually on Easter Sunday with the proceeds being donated to the Cancer Ward of the Mercy hospital. 

3. Cllr. Linehan Foley proposed a vote of congratulations to Liam Ryan on the Trojan work he has done in organising the Walled Towns Conference.

Votes of Sympathy:
The members proposed a vote of sympathy to the following:

1. Mrs. McCarthy and family, North Main Street on the death of her husband, Dan. 

2. Marie Curran, Blackwater Heights on the death of her brother, Cornelius Hennessy.

3. The Moynihan Family on the death of their mother Maura. 

Town Foreman’s Report:
The T own Foreman’s Report on works carried out from March, 7th 2007 to 28th March, 2007 was brought to the attention of the members and noted. Arising from the report the following items were raised: 

1. Missing hand rail at steps at the Diving Rocks. 

2. Litter in Green Park.

3. Missing stone caps in Green Park. 

4. Ongoing problems with boy racers at Keane Park. Possibility of putting a gate at the car park to Keane Park.

5. Sluice at the Slob bank covered in graffiti. 

6. Steps and jetty at the quay need to be addressed, currently in a bad state.

7. Rings for the Quay wall. 

8. Clothes bank area in Tides Car Park.

9. One way traffic sign at Sarsfield Terrace. 

10. Cars driving down wrong way at top of Sarsfield Terrace.

11. The T junction at Dermot Hurley Estate with Woodview Court. Visibility exiting Dermot Hurley estate is very limited due to flower bed. 

12. Removal of green area in front of house nos. 61 to 64 Dermot Hurley estate to provide additional car parking spaces.

13. Upgrading of windows and doors at Dermot Hurley Estate and Blackwater Heights. 

14. Entrance to Cherryvale Estate from Cork Hill congested with cars.

15. Potholes in Dominic Collins Place car park. 

16. Possibility of ramps in McCurtainstown to prevent boy racers using the area.

17. Current state of Railway Station. 

18. Timetable for Bus shelter outside the Town Hall.

19. Litter on Jail Steps. 

20. Bin at Lower Cork Hill being filled with domestic rubbish.

21. Update on traffic lights at Cork Hill. 

22. Grotto in Sarsfield Terrace.

County Council Items:
Report by Cllr. Murray: 

1. Cllr. Murray informed the members that the RAS – Rental Accommodation Scheme was to be taken over by individual Local Authorities. This scheme is aimed to eliminate rogue landlords and bad accommodation. 

2.  Cllr. Murray informed the members that she had made a submission to Cork County Council re the library site as a pilot scheme for a Youth Café.

3. At a recent Midleton Area Roads meeting Cllr. Murray looked for support of her motion that would see that planning contributions applied to a development would be used to upgrade infrastructure in the area where the development was taking place. 

4. Amgen have contacted Cork County Council to inform them that they are putting their project in Carrigtwohill back by 2 years.

County Council Issues:

1. Any update on Blue Flag Status for Red Barn. The Manager informed the member that he had no update. 

2. Provision of footpath from Summerfield Cross to Youghal Leisure Centre. The Town Engineer informed the meeting that he had applied for a footpath at Claycastle out the County Contributions Scheme.

3. Bad layout of Sruthain Na Saille. The Town Engineer is currently examining same. 

4. When will the work start on the outfall. The Manager informed the meeting that Cork County Council had not budgeted for the 50% required but that the money may become available out of funding provided for the Coastal Erosion Works at the Front Strand.

5. Sea wall at Moll Goggins Corner. 

6. Has any risk assessment been done on the possibility of Crypto Sporidium polluting Youghal’s water supply. 

7. Provision by Cork County Council of Water Analysis Reports on its website. The Manager informed the meeting that these reports were readily available on the Cork County Website. 

8. State of repair of the access road to Pilmore Cottages. The Town Engineer informed the members that this was a private road but that the owner had applied for Local Roads Improvement Scheme Grant.

9. Ongoing problems being encountered by Berties Bar, North Main Street with back flow of sewerage from the sewer in Fairfield Car Park. 

10. Speed limit signs for Quarry Road and the Cock and the Bull. The Town Engineer informed the meeting that a county wide review of speed limits was being carried out.

11. Cars for sale at Summerfield Cross. 

12. Derelict site opposite the League of the Cross Hall.

Managers Orders:
Managers Orders nos. 51/07 to 63/07 were brought to the attention of the Council and noted. 

Planning Applications:
Planning application reference nos. P58013/07 to P58018/07 were brought to the attention of the Council and noted.

Further Information Received:
The members were informed that further information  was received in relation to planning application no. P58076/06. 

Notice Under Part IV, Section 55(1) of the Planning and Development, Act 2000:
Notice under Part IV, Section 55(1) of the Planning and Development Act, 2000. Manager’s report on submissions received under the proposals to delist the listed features  (Feature pond and reed beds) at Seafield Caravan Park, Dysart, Youghal from the Youghal Town Development Plan 2003-2009.

Cllr. Revins proposed that this item be held in Committee Under Standing Order no.50. This was seconded By Cllr. Burke and unanimously adopted by the Members. 

The Manager presented his report on the 4 submissions received during the public consultation process from:

a. Claycastle Pitch and Putt, 

b. John and Anne Fitzgerald,

c. Rose Ryall, 

d. Tadgh Kelleher.

He also presented the meeting with:
1. A further submission/information received from Mr. Dan Dorrian of Borrach Investments Ltd., owners of the site.

2. A copy of legal advice received on the matter from Mr. Kieran Quill of J. Hodnett and Sons, the Council’s Solicitor.

3. An independent safety report by Gary Horgan, Senior Safety Consultant of CMSE. 

The Manager and Town Clerk, based on all of the above and in particular in relation to the legal advice together with independent Safety Report, advised the Members of the Council not to delist the feature from the current Development Plan.

A detailed discussion ensued where each member of the Council expressed their views and opinions. Cllr. Murray proposed that the feature be delisted in favour of the ‘Pond to Parkland’ proposal. This proposal was seconded by Cllr. McLellan.

Cllr. Casey made a counter proposal that the Feature pond and reed beds at Seafield Caravan Park, Dysart, Youghal remain a listed feature in the Youghal Town Development Plan 2003-2009. This proposal was seconded by Cllr. Burke.

Following this counter proposal a vote was taken on same

The members voted as follows:
For the Counter Proposal:

Cllrs. Revins, Casey & Burke.

Against the Counter Proposal:

Cllrs. Linehan Foley, McLellan, Hennessey, Beecher and Murray. 

Therefore, the Counter Proposal was carried by 5 votes to 3 resulting in the adoption of the substantive motion of the delisting of the listed feature from the current Town Development Plan. The Manager, reminded the members that the Pond/Feature now required formal planning permission for the proposed infill and development of the Parkland Scheme.

Draft Casual Trading Bye Laws 2007:
The Town Clerk circulated the members with the Draft Casual Trading Bye Laws 2007. These Bye-Laws are to include an additional trading space at the Front Strand area. 

Cllr. Savage raised his concerns at the fees and feels that they are still below par. Cllr. Linehan Foley enquired if it would be possible to have a fourth space in the Front  Strand area. After a brief discussion it was unanimously agreed on the proposal of Cllr. Linehan Foley which was seconded by Cllr. Savage that the Draft Casual Trading Bye-Laws 2007 as presented would be advertised, put on public display and submissions invited.

Extension of time:
An extension of time was adopted on the proposal of Cllr. Linehan Foley and seconded by Cllr. Murray.

Disposal of site at Knockaverry:
The Town Clerk circulated information to the members in relation to the proposed sale of site no. 66 at Knockaverry Estate, Youghal. This site is a serviced site with  panoramic views of Youghal Bay and has been independently valued at between €200,000 and €225,000. 

The Town Clerk recommended that the site is sold at full market value and not as a subsidised site and the net proceeds from the sale be used to provide the necessary handrails and public lighting on the stepped walkway from Knockaverry to Kilcoran Road. This was unanimously adopted by the members on the proposal of Cllr. Linehan Foley and seconded by Cllr. Hennessy.

Motion in the name of Cllr. Burke seconded by Cllr. Casey:
‘That this Council, Youghal Town Council, call on Department of the Marine to provide further funding in 2007 for the refurbishment of the sea wall and promenade at the Front Strand, Youghal.’

Cllr. Burke informed meeting that an extensive part of the existing sea wall at the Front Strand which was constructed in the 19th Century is now life expired and liable to severe storm damage in a combination of spring tides and onshore gales. Immediately behind the sea wall are a public car park, public road and a line of beautiful Victorian villas which are all protected structures in the Youghal Town Development Plan.

This motion was unanimously adopted by the members of the Council on the proposal of Cllr. Burke and seconded by Cllr. Casey.

Motion in the name of Cllr. Burke seconded by Cllr. Casey:
‘That this Council calls on the political parties to state whether they would re-open the entire Cork to Youghal railway line if in Government after the forthcoming General Election.’

Cllr. Burke informed the meeting that he was proposing this motion in order to draw the attention of all the political parties to the vitally important issue for the future of Youghal and the East Cork region of the re-opening of the Cork-Youghal railway line. It is only 20 years since the last train travelled from Youghal, a 1987 pilgrimage train to Knock. The rail link with Cork is a priceless regional infrastructural asset which if re-opened in its entirety could bring major social, environmental and economic benefits to Youghal and East Cork.

This motion was unanimously adopted by the members of the Council on the proposal of Cllr. Burke seconded by Cllr. Casey. 

Motion in the name of Cllr. Beecher seconded by Cllr. Murray:
‘That Cork County Council provide a Superloo at Claycastle Car Park, this amenity must be put in place without delay.’

Cllr. Beecher informed the meeting that at present there is an old toilet facility at Claycastle, it is not wheel chair accessible, in a bad location with 15 steps down from the green area and not accessible from the beach. Cllr. Murray informed the meeting that she gave her full support to this motion as it is a necessity for the members of the public using the beach.

This motion was unanimously adopted by the members of the Council on the proposal of Cllr. Beecher and seconded by Cllr. Murray.

Motion in the name of Cllr. McLellan seconded by Cllr. Hennessy:
a) ‘That this Council passes a resolution supporting Fair Trade.,

 b) ‘That this Council set up a steering group to ensure continued commitment.

Cllr. McLellan informed the meeting that the purpose of a Fairtrade Town is to contribute to Fairtrade Mark, Ireland’s aim of tackling poverty by enabling disadvantaged producers from poor countries to receive a better deal, through encouraging support for the FAIRTRADE Mark.

Cllrs. McLellan and Hennessy informed the meeting that this was an issue they felt strongly about and received full support from the members of the Council. After a brief discussion Cllr. Burke proposed that both Cllr. McLellan and Cllr. Hennessy sit on this steering group to ensure its success. This was seconded by Cllr. Savage. Cllr. McLellan informed the meeting that she would contact some clergy and members of the Chamber of Tourism and Commerce to sit on the committee.

This motion was unanimously adopted by the members of the Council on the proposal of Cllr. McLellan and seconded by Cllr. Hennessy.

Correspondence:
The Following correspondence was received:

1. A letter from the Ailbrin Society regarding their grant of €200. 

2. A letter from Maurice Manning, Cork county Council regarding Claycastle Car Park. 

Cllr. Revins informed the meeting that a letter had been sent to the new Superintendent re the situation at Front Strand Car Park. 

3. The following motion was received from Naas Town Council: "That this Council supports the efforts of everylifecounts.com in their efforts to have just one day each year, 21st September, World Peace Day, where there won’t be any death on television for entertainment purposes". 

4. The following motion was received from Fermoy Town Council: "That this Council should express it’s abhorrence of this Government’s Policy of purchasing carbon credits and insist it stops immediately". 

5. A letter and brochure from LAMA regarding their Annual Spring Conference. 

6. An appreciation card from the family of the late Jack Motherway. 

7. A letter from Victoria Magee regarding the rape trial of Mary Shannon. 

8. A letter from Roisin Murphy regarding the rape trial of Mary Shannon. 

9. A letter from Kadenza Consultancies deferring their Seminar regarding "Effective Communications for Councillors". 

10. Adopted Amendment to the Carrigaline Electoral Area Local Area Plan. 

11. A letter from East Cork Tourism expressing their appreciation for their recent grant. 

12. A letter from Youghal Chamber regarding the increase of commercial rates at 2%. 

13.  Notices from Kadenza Consultancies in relation to Effective Communications for Councillors and The Local Government Housing Service. 

14. A letter from Pobal in relation the CCTV Scheme. 

15. Chambers Ireland Yearbook 2007.

 

Circularised Correspondence:
1. English Historic Towns Forum Newsletter.

2. Public Sector Times Issue 3.

3. LAN Volume 27.

4. Local Authority Financial Outturns 2005.

Any Other Business:
Cllr. Linehan Foley asked the Town Clerk if it would be possible to advertise informing people of the final date for submissions on the Development Plan 2009-2015.

This concluded the business of the meeting. 
